S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday 4th September 2019 in the Parish Council Meeting Room. 
1. Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mrs M Albinson, Mr R Williamson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Apologies:  Mrs T Banks 
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 5th June 2019:  Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mr Williamson, with one abstention all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.    
3. To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: None  
4.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present
Mrs Albinson informed members that she had been approached by a man who had commented that all the Bus Stops around St Augustine’s Way have a Bus Shelter apart from the one near to St Benet’s Grove.

After brief discussion, Members agreed that the matter should be discussed fully by the Planning / Highways Committee for consideration under the Parish Partnership Scheme.

5.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Update: Mr Narborough informed members that an Allotment Inspection had taken place on Friday 30th August 2019, when it was found that most Plots are well kept, however, it was said that twelve tenants had been written to regarding the deteriorating condition of their Plots.

A further inspection of these Plots will take place in due course.

Pathways: Mr Narborough reported that in some areas of the Allotments, the pathways have become an issue with some not maintained at the correct width and others closed off completely.
Mr Narborough stated that the issue of paths will be looked at in the future and offending tenants will be written to requesting that the paths around their Plots are reinstated.

Pallet Fence: Mr Narborough informed members that he had received complaints regarding a recently erected pallet fence at the Allotments (Photos circulated).

He referred members to the photos and explained that the fence does not comply with the Rules approved in March 2019, when it was agreed by the Parish Council that a restriction should be placed on fences and that they should be constructed to a maximum height of 6ft using post and open wire only.

Mrs Kirby made note of the Allotment Plot number and confirmed that she would write to the tenant concerned requesting that the fence is replaced with a post and open wire fence at a maximum height of 6 feet.

ASDA Driveway:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the wide driveway, on the east side of the Allotments and explained that the condition of this had been highlighted to him by an Allotment tenant during the last inspection.

It was said that the driveway is in a terrible condition and very uneven where tenants over the years have tried to level it out by laying old slabs and other debris.

Members generally felt that as the Driveway is so wide and long the venture would be extremely costly.

Mrs Albinson suggested that the use of cockle shells may alleviate the issue more cost effectively.
Concerns were raised that cockle shells tend to attract rats and would be too problematic.

Members felt that the Parish Council should investigate the costs involved in scraping and levelling the driveway, so that the matter can be discussed fully.

Mr Narborough agreed to obtain quotes for the work.

Request to sell seeds: Mr Narborough informed members that once again he had been contacted by an Allotment tenant wishing to set up a seed shop from the shed on his Allotment Plot. 

Members felt that as the Allotments were given to the Parish within the Enclosure Award for the poor people of the village, it would be inappropriate to allow the sale of seeds or produce from the Allotments.

Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should refuse the request due to its commercial nature; this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour.

 Village Hall:  

Review of Charges:  Mrs Cornwell explained that this matter had been raised by Mr McIntyre, the Village Hall Caretaker who had queried whether the Parish Council should charge an additional fee for setting up the Village Hall in a particular way for various hirers.
Mrs Cornwell explained that she had contacted the hirers of the William Burt Centre, the Masonic Centre and the Reffley Hall to see what they charge for such scenarios.

Mrs Cornwell circulated a list of the South Wootton Village Hall charges along with a comparison sheet showing the charges of the other venues.

Mrs Cornwell explained her findings in full and stated that all venues have different ways of charging for services.

Members agreed that our current Village Hall charges are reasonable and comparable to the other venues, it was said that any additional charges that we make will only impact on our regular loyal customers and setting up should be part of the Village Hall Caretaker Duties.

Comment was made that the groups who request specific set ups are long term hirers and consist of mainly elderly members.
After further discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should keep the Village Hall charges the same and that setting up is part of the Caretaker Duties, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour.
Village Hall Storage Extension:  Mr Narborough confirmed that the Parish Council is no longer pursuing the Extension to the Village Hall, however, explained that storage solutions were still under investigation.

He explained that Mr Jordan is currently investigating the cost of purchasing foldable banquet style tables, which will help conserve space within the Village Hall.
In addition to this, removal of the little used Stage is also being investigated as a storage space. 
Mr Narborough informed members that he had visited the Village Hall and had looked at the Stage area and was pleased to report that the wooden parquet flooring runs beneath the Stage to the back wall, therefore it can be removed with little expense.
Members enquired whether the Stage area is used for Pantomimes and shows.

Mr Narborough said that he had made several enquiries and had found that the Stage is rarely used.

After further discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should remove the Stage, this was seconded by Mr Williamson with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Mr Narborough stated that during his recent visit to the Village Hall, he was surprised to see how many bits and bobs the Pre-School store within the Village Hall.

He commented that at times, the storage area at the rear of the Village Hall is very congested and untidy with some items encroaching into the bar area.
Mrs Cornwell stated that since Mr Narborough’s visit, members of the Pre-School have been into the Village Hall and have tidied the area ready for the new School year.

Mrs Cornwell stated that in the past and again just recently the Barman has also left the Village Hall untidy, with cartons of open juice left in the Bar area.
Mr Price said that this is unacceptable, and members agreed that the Barman is ultimately responsible for the Bar area and should be written to highlighting the problem, it was suggested that if the problem reoccurs, he should also be sent a bill for the associated cleaning costs.

Rear of Village Hall:  Mr Narborough commented that the outside of the Village Hall at the rear of the building, has also become untidy with various items discarded such as traffic cones and other rubbish including the old Fete stalls.
Mr Narborough circulated photographs of some of the items.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that most of the items had been placed at the rear of the Village Hall as they had been removed from the old shed, however, after unsuccessfully advertising these for sale it was felt that they should be disposed of.

After brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should hire a Skip for the disposal of the items, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
Solar Panel Update:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Solar Panels have now been fixed and are back working again.
Helifix Bars Update: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that over the Summer holidays, D & E Builders Limited have been in and have fitted the Helifix Bars as recommended by the Structural Surveyor.
Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that in addition to this, the Air Conditioning System has been serviced and the Village Hall Floor has been cleaned.

The Green and Open Spaces:

Update: Mr Narborough reported that the trees which line Common Lane have been trimmed and the whole Green area is looking lovely.

Beer Festival:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Beer Festival and confirmed that once again the Event had been a success with some 7,000 visitors attending over the weekend.

He stated that a cheque for £10,000 will be paid to the Tapping House Charity in due course.
Members of the Parish Council had attended the “Meet and Greet” evening on the Friday and had an enjoyable time.

It was said that the Event on the Saturday had been good and had run with no problems, the music was not excessive and finished on time at 9pm and last orders were also called on time.

Mr Narborough felt that the Event had improved each year, however it was unfortunate that the Borough Council did not grant an “Urban Clearway” for Nursery Lane as this would have stopped cars parking along the roadside.

Mr Price suggested that should the Event take place in the future; the Parish Council could also push the Borough Council to authorise this.

Mrs Cornwell explained that the Parish Council had only received one complaint from a resident, who was under the impression that the area could be accessed without an entrance fee being payable and that the site would not be cordoned off.

It was explained, however, that during the January 2019 Parish Council meeting it had been agreed that due to several Security issues at the 2018 Event, a Security cordon was essential.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had contacted the resident to explain the situation.

Cemetery:

Changes to the Rules Governing the Management of the Cemetery:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that changes to the Rules Governing the Management of the Cemetery were necessary following the incident of the Headstone which had fallen over.
She referred members to the circulated Rules and the amendments which she had made in green type to Rules 2, 3 and 8.

She explained that the amendments had been taken from the Borough Council’s Cemetery Rules.

Mrs Cornwell read out each of the changes (See attached).

Members agreed that the amendments to the Rules were fair and reasonable, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council should accept the amendments to the Rules Governing the Management of the Cemetery, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell stated that the Rules Governing the Management of the Cemetery are advertised within the Parish Noticeboards and are also given to the local Funeral Directors and Stone Masons.
New Application Form to Erect a Memorial:  Mrs Cornwell explained the existing system when an Application to Erect a Memorial is received and said that a recent Headstone had been erected without indicating the full details for approval. 
Following this circumstance, Mrs Cornwell explained that she had created a more formal form which covers all aspects of detail which may be requested.
Members felt that Mrs Cornwell had done an excellent job, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council should accept the new Application Form to Erect a Memorial, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with all members in favour.
Request for more Shingle:  Mrs Cornwell explained that one load of shingle (12.5 tonnes) and a roll of weed suppressant material had already been delivered and laid on the Cemetery paths, however following the root cutting of the Poplar Tree stumps and weed killing of the area, additional shingle and weed suppressant would be needed to complete the job.

Mrs Cornwell estimated that the additional shingle and weed suppressant material would cost in the region of £1,200.
After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should purchase the additional shingle and weed suppressant material to complete the job, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

Mr Narborough asked how long it would be before burials would take place in the new Cemetery Area.

Mrs Cornwell said that there are around six Burial Plots left in the existing side and approximately seventy Ashes Plots.
Mrs Cornwell stated that D & E Builders are due to lay the new Cemetery Area footpath once they return from holiday.

Mr Narborough added that it would be nice to see some new benches and perhaps a few trees in that area in the future.
New Cemetery Flower Meadow:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the New Cemetery Flower Meadow and explained that weeds on the paths have been a problem this year.

She said that with burials likely to take place in that area sometime in the near future, members would need to decide whether they would like to start cutting the Flower Meadow and keeping the area tidy or to leave it and not worry about the weeds in the paths.

One member suggested that the Flower Meadow should stay and that the Parish Council should not be worried about the weeds, however, other members felt that the area is a Cemetery and should be maintained. After further discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the New Cemetery Flower Meadow should be cut, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with two abstentions, all other members were in favour.

St Mary’s Church:

Update – Broken Drain Cover:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the broken drain cover near to the front door has now been fixed.

CIL:  Nothing to Report
Wootton Park: 

Update:  Mrs Gotts reported that the next meeting is scheduled for September.

She stated that once again vandalism had taken place on the Park over the summer, with graffiti appearing on the Cycle Inhibitors and the Skate Ramp, an old Christmas Tree has been dumped along the Cycle path, sadly another Picnic Bench has been destroyed by fire on Saturday evening and bricks have been removed from one corner of the Pavilion building.

It was confirmed that all incidents have been reported to the Police and Crime Number have been issued.

Mrs Cornwell raised concerns regarding the proposed new lighting project at Wootton Park and said that she has wondered how long the lights will last. 

Comment was made that the amount of issues at Wootton Park is quite disturbing.

Finally, Mrs Gotts reported that the Avon Road Cycle path has become very overgrown and a tree from the horse field is leaning into the path.

Mrs Kirby confirmed that she had reported the matter to Norfolk County Council who have visited the site and confirmed that they will resolve the problem.

SWiB:  

Update:  Mrs Albinson stated that the Anglia in Bloom Awards Ceremony would be taking place on Tuesday 10th September 2019, she said that she hopes to be back in time to inform the Parish Council of the outcome on Tuesday evening.

Mrs Albinson was pleased to report that the residents who live at the Limes, on Church Lane, have given the SWiB Team permission to look after and plant the wooden flower bed outside their property.

Parish Office: 

Extension Update: Mr Narborough was pleased to report that members of the Planning Committee had discussed the Extension to the Parish Office at their meeting on Monday 2nd September 2019 and everything is going ahead.

There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.05pm.

6. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 4th December 2019 at 7pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.

4th December 2019






                Chairman                                                                                                          
